
MACON COUNTY BOARD OF HEALTH 
MINUTES 
1/23/2024 

Members: Garrett Higdon, Engineer; Paul Higdon, County Commissioner; Vacant, Optometrist; Dr. Roy 
Lenzo, Veterinarian; Vacant, Pharmacist; Dr Matt Corbin, Dentist; Ellen Shope, Nurse 
Representative and Vice Chair; Dr. Michael Dupuis, Physician; Members of General Public, Jerry 
Hermanson Chair, Dr. Charlie Vargas; Vacant, General Member 

Members Absent: Dr. Charlie Vargas 

Staff Present: Kathy McGaha, Amanda Cowart, Melissa Setzer, Jennifer Garrett, Jessica Baucum, Derek 
Rowland County Manager, Lisa Browning, Ashley Woody, Chaz Allen, Jeremy Pless, Jon Fouts 

Guests: None 

Media: 

Call to Order: 

Welcome/Intro/ 
Departures/ 
Recognition/ 

Announcements: 

Public Comment: 

Thomas Sherrill, Franklin Press 

Jerry Hermanson called the meeting to order at 6:17 p.m.  

Kathy McGaha announced the new MCPH Physician Allison Smith. There will be a meet and 
greet to welcome Allison before the next board meeting.  

Jerry Hermanson asked if there was Public Comment. 

Jessica Stanley, Keller Williams Realty and former county employee spoke first. She 
acknowledged the work of Environmental Health Department. Ms. Stanley expressed her respect 
for the staff, while stating they (realtors) have a job to do in which they give good service and 
expect good service in return. She ended by thanking the Environmental Health staff.  

Evelyn Owens, Keller Williams Realty said she works with mostly sellers. She explained 
realtors are required to have a septic permit when a home is listed. She spoke about confusion of 
where to email for a septic permit. She added, when she has come in to the Environmental 
Health Department, Lynn Jenkins is excellent, very helpful, very kind. She acknowledged 
Macon County sells a lot more land than surrounding counties. Ms. Owens asked for better 
communication, for example; inform the Board of Realtors of which email to use and an 
estimated time to receive the permit. She added, sometimes the permits are received after the 
house is already under contract.   



Jerry Hermanson asked if obtaining the septic permit before listing the property was a Board of 
Realtor requirement. Ms. Owens answered it is a Real-Estate Commission requirement. If a 
permit has not been issued, they need a statement saying there is not one.   

Sheila Myers, Keller Williams Realty stated she had been a realtor for 24 years, 20 of those 
years in Macon County. She explained the realtors have to have the buyers and/or sellers obtain 
septic permits. She added that in the past year requirements for septic systems seem to have 
changed. They now have to designate where the septic will go on the property. She understands 
showing the house on the site plan and marking the corners of the survey. She says now they are 
also required to clear and mark the area where the septic is to go along with the location of the 
well. She feels the experts (Environmental Health) should determine the septic placement. 
Owners/buyers would not know that information. Ms. Myers said all of the sites now require 
pits. She explained one of her agents was told the Environmental Health Specialists only have 5 
minutes to look at a lot as they are in a hurry and short staffed. She spoke on time wasted 
(sometimes several weeks) because of poor communication and emphasized the burden it places 
on the applicants. She mentioned other counties do not seem to have as many rules as Macon 
County.  

Mr. Hermanson asked if there was a point of contact at the Health Department that can answer 
questions. Ms. Myers replied, yes and said she was told they are digging more pits because of 
liability. A local company will dig pits and help get the septic permit. However, they are 8 
weeks out and of course there is an additional fee. She understands the Environmental Health 
people are working hard, but the process is certainly a burden. 

Mr. Hermanson thanked the realtors for speaking about their experiences and acknowledged 
communications need to improve with the Board of Realtors. Ms. Myers added she was unaware 
of the change in requirements to show the septic location on the site plan and the difficulty of 
not knowing where it should go. Mr. Hermanson asked if this was regarding a new house. Ms. 
Myers answered yes this is for selling blank lot. They have to get a septic permit to make sure it 
perks before the sale. Therefore, there is a timeline involved too. She did note, that if 
Environmental Health knows there is a due diligence period, they will make sure it is done 
before that date. Adding, that she had a client drive from two hours away to take pictures of his 
lot showing it has been prepared before Environmental Health people will look at it.  

Kathy McGaha, addressed Ms. Myers stating all of this is done in an effort to have the lot as 
prepared as necessary. Ms. McGaha stated these requirements are not just required locally. 
These are state requirements to have the site prepared so that when work has begun a permit is 
issued as accurately and as fast as possible. Determinations are soil dependent and they use best 
judgment and expertise when deciding if pits are needed. She added there are some counties 
across the state that require pits on every application. There has been discussion of Macon 
County having those same requirements, but that is an expense that may not be necessary.  

Ms. Owens asked if there was another way of checking the soil without digging pits. Ms. 
McGaha answered, they use augers when the go out and make decisions about the soil based on 
training and expertise.      

Ms. Myers asked if marking where the septic goes is a change coming from the state. Ms. 
McGaha replied that has always been a requirement. She added the struggle of not having sites 
ready has been discussed at Board of Health meetings. Having the site prepared is now a state 
required rule and an application cannot be accepted if the site is not prepared. Showing the 
proposed septic area on the site plan is an estimate and Environmental Health tries to put it in 
that area based on their findings in the soil. If they cannot put it in the area, they will contact the 
buyer to discuss adjusting the placement.  



Mr. Hermanson recapped, saying it sounds like Environmental Health needs to do a better job 
communicating with the realtor community.   

Paul Higdon added the Environmental Health Department is currently understaffed. He said he 
did not understand why they are understaffed and the surrounding counties are not. Ms. McGaha 
corrected Mr. Higdon, stating they are fully staffed. However, we have several in training. The 
last position will be filled on January 29th. 

Paul Higdon said he appreciated the public coming to the meeting and sharing their concerns. He 
acknowledged the county is aware of issues. Nevertheless, he is appreciative of the staff. He 
stated there should be a team effort to improve channels of communication. Mr. Higdon also 
asked Ms. McGaha for an update on the Environmental Health Supervisor position. Ms. 
McGaha answered it is posted right now for the second time. Jessica Baucum added we have 
received 3 applications, 2 of which do not qualify. Ms. Baucum said getting qualified candidates 
has been a struggle.  

Jerry Hermanson asked the group of realtors, who is the Executive Director of the Board of 
Realtors. Ms. Owens replied, Darlene Brabson.  

Paul Higdon asked if any of the Environmental Health staff would like to make a comment. 
Chaz Allen commented about pits being required. He said there is always an auger boring 
performed on site. If the mineral saprolite is encountered at a certain depth, state law requires 
pits.   

Ms. McGaha commented that there is a possibility an application for 100 tiny homes would be 
received within the next week. She posed the question “How do we respond to that? We can’t 
turn them away.” She emphasized the time and staff that would require. Paul Higdon asked what 
could be done to relieve the pressure of the current staff. He mentioned the previous use of 
contract labor and asked if it is still an option. Ms. McGaha replied if the funding was available, 
yes. Adding, we can always post more positions but have to pay them enough so they will stay 
and not go to another county. She gave the example of two recent employees who went to work 
for other counties for higher pay.  

Ellen Shope asked Ms. McGaha how many permits were issued last year. Jeremy Pless from 
Environmental Health, answered. He said, in total the department had issued 1,334 documents. 
Ms. McGaha added that is a mixture of things, but still a lot of work. Not only is that a lot of 
work being done, but they are training staff at the same time.  

Paul Higdon mentioned realtors need permits already issued for existing systems when selling 
property. He assumed IT had been working to make those available to the public. Ms. McGaha 
explained that County Attorney Eric Ridenour put a halt to that project. The application contains 
private information. A company will need to be hired to extract permits from the application 
files. She added we do not have the staff available to take on that project. Several realtors said it 
would be helpful to have this information before they list the property. The number of bedrooms 
on the permit is what has to go in the real estate listing. County Manager, Derek Roland said a 
proposal should be prepared and presented to the county commissioners for consideration.  

Mr. Jonathan Fouts made the comment; he had been training 8 out of the 10 years he had been 
working for Macon County.  

Ellen Shope asked if Macon County had a competitive pay scale compared to surrounding 
counties. Mr. Roland said since conducting a pay study and implementing it in 2020-2021, we 
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have been able to implement back-to-back 4.5% cost of living adjustments and step increases. In 
addition to that, through December of 2024, we are able to use American Rescue Funding to 
gain an additional $2 per hour. He feels as though Macon County is competitive as it has ever 
been. He added that when you look at this issue it is not central to Macon County. When you 
look at other counties, even metropolitan areas, this is such a big issue. The need for 
Environmental Specialists is actually a state issue. It was the number one priority set by the 
North Carolina Association of County Commissioners to be addressed by the legislature. It was 
not addressed in the last budget cycle, but it will continue to be top priority for the NCACC. 
That group consists of all 100 counties in North Carolina and advocates on behalf of all 
counties. It says a lot that NCACC has made this issue a priority and is a statewide issue. Adding 
that, the Environmental Specialist position is in direct competition with the private sector. 
Pointing out that no matter how competitive we can be with the public sector, private sector can 
always go a notch above. All of these points create the perfect storm. Mr. Roland commended 
the Environmental Health staff the work that they do.  
 
Ms. McGaha, asked if there is opportunity to give increases based on obtaining authorization or 
certifications since the positions require so much training. Mr. Roland replied that operationally 
our employees are our most valuable asset. He will advocate for employees each chance he gets, 
but acknowledged we have to work within the budget.  
 
Paul Higdon asked if contract work benefited Macon County. Mr. Fouts answered saying it is a 
double-edged sword. He added they do help however; they are not used to our computer 
programs so they have to hand draw. They work on Saturdays, which makes communication 
difficult and depending on the quality of work, our people (Macon County Environmental 
Health) have to revisit a property. Ms. McGaha added that MCPH does not currently have an 
overtime budget. If the Environmental Staff wanted to work overtime, she could not pay them at 
this time.    
 
Paul Higdon encouraged Ms. McGaha to present ideas to the Board of County Commissioners to 
address the issues identified after tonight’s discussion. Mr. Roland agreed that this is the 
appropriate time with budget coming up.  
 
Mr. Hermanson addressed the realtors. He gave assurance their concerns were heard and steps 
would be taken to improve various things. Communication should improve immediately. He 
thanked the realtors for their time and attendance. 
 
Paul Higdon informed the group he would like to form a committee to discuss Environmental 
Health fees at another time.    
 
 
 
Ellen Shope made a motion to approve the agenda with the following changes: Remove 
Presentation Item A. MCPH Consumer Satisfaction Survey 2023 and move New Business Item 
B to the first agenda item. Paul Higdon seconded the motion. Motion passed unanimously.   
 
 
 
 
Kathy McGaha informed the board she had collected the following information at Paul Higdon’s 
request. She presented Environmental Health fees from Macon County and other surrounding 
counties. Please see below. 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

 

 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 

 

 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 

 

 
 

 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 

 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 
 
Ms.McGaha noted Macon County fees are similar to surrounding counties. She asked the board 
members to review this information at home. 
 
Garrett Higdon asked Ms. McGaha where the money goes that is collected for fees. Ms. McGaha 
replied, to the general fund. She added the only state required fee is $35 for the Engineered 
Option/AOWE Permit. If fees are reduced, money will have to come from taxpayers. The fees 
are in place to offset some of the cost of services. Mr. Hermanson asked for the difference in 
what is collected versus the cost of providing the services. Ms. McGaha said Melissa Setzer, 
Finance Director would have that information later in the meeting when she presented the Mid-
Year Budget Review. He asked if the fees covered expenses. Ms. McGaha replied, no. Mr. 
Hermanson asked if it was realistic to raise the current fees. Ms. McGaha answered that Paul 
Higdon would actually like to lower the fees. Paul Higdon explained he felt these are such 
valuable services to Macon County and noted the economic impact. Real estate, housing and 
construction dies if this service is not provided. Adding that if permits are issued quicker, we 
will receive a net income later on as opposed to collecting it on the front end. Ms. McGaha 
asked Paul Higdon if he would be looking at adjusting building permit fees as well. Mr. Higdon 
said he had not been questioned on building fees and did not know what their fee structure is. 
Adding he is not worried, our county has revenues available and he would like to keep this 
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program as efficient as possible and keep permits rolling out.  Ms. McGaha let the board know 
she would answer any questions about the fee schedule. 
 
Garrett Higdon asked what the main goal would be in reviewing the fees. Paul Higdon said there 
are a couple of fees that should be decreased. He gave the example: $1000 for a 4-bedroom 
septic permit. Noting that it does not take much more work to lay out a 4-bedroom than a 3-
bedroom system. Jeremy Pless interjected; he had determined a 4-bedroom to cost $850. Ms. 
McGaha clarified the Environmental Health Department had been working on fee proposals. She 
mentioned the current tattoo permit fee. Lisa Browning said per tattoo artist is $700 yearly and 
anyone working under that artist is an additional $500 yearly. She noted the increase of artists 
from 1-2 and now total 19-20. Some artists work at multiple locations. The permit does not go 
with the artist it goes with the location. Paul Higdon agreed the fee is excessive. Ms. McGaha 
said all recommendations would be presented at the next meeting. Garrett Higdon recognized 
some of Macon Counties fees may be higher but the standard that Macon County requires is also 
higher.  
 
 
Jennifer Garrett presented the 2023-2024 Respiratory Season Report. See below.  
 

 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 
 

 
Dr. Roy Lenzo asked about the current Covid death rate. Ms. Garrett replied it was not on the 
dashboard. Dr. Lenzo said he feels the current perception of Covid is that no one feels the need 
to get the vaccine. He added that if current data was available people might feel persuaded. Ms. 
Garrett agreed and added she was unable to find information about RSV deaths from the 
dashboard as well.  
 
Dr. Matt Corbin asked if the immunization of flu vaccine was down in comparison to the last 
couple of years or pre-pandemic. Ms. Garrett answered pre-pandemic citing data in the above 
report. She said we have bought flu vaccine for several years and end up sending it back or to 
another health department. Ms. Enloe mentioned the flu vaccine is readily available in multiple 
locations. Ms. McGaha added that we have been seeing the decline locally and the national 
average is going down.  
 
Dr. Corbin asked if there had been a decrease in prophylactic vaccines for infants and children 
outside of respiratory illnesses. Ms. Garrett explained Dr. Sears vaccine schedule and some 
people are choosing to follow it. She noted once children are school age they are required to 
have them, unless religiously exempt.  
 
Garrett Higdon asked about Macon County immunization rates and how we compare with the 
national average. Ms. Garrett said she did not have that information with her, but she would be 
happy to send that information to the board. Ms. McGaha added that she did not feel we were 
doing as well as in the past. She contributes that to the overall decrease in desire to have children 
vaccinated since the pandemic. Adding that we may see an increase overtime in the next few 
years. Ms. Garrett agreed mentioning the return of childhood diseases like polio.  
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Dr. Matt Corbin made a motion to accept the previous minutes. Garrett Higdon seconded the 
motion. Motion passed unanimously.  
 
None 
 
 
 
 
Melissa Setzer presented the Mid-Year Budget Update. See below. 
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Ms. Setzer explained the report is through December 31, 2023. She began with expenses saying 
these numbers will increase over the next few months. She identified that largest expense being 
the new Molar Roller. Ellen Shope asked when the Molar Roller would be ready. Ms. Setzer 
replied the estimated timeline is 18-24 months, hopefully the first quarter of 2025. Kathy 
McGaha informed the board, staff had looked over the budget and spending appears to be on 
target.   
 
Ms. Setzer went on to explain revenues. In particular the Medicaid Cost Settlement. This money 
is being used to pay for the Molar Roller. She directed the board to funds highlighted in blue and 
explained these funds are mostly Covid AA’s (money from the state). Adding, there is no 
guarantee these funds will be received next year.  
 
Ms. McGaha thanked Ms. Setzer and her staff for doing an excellent job with finances.  
 
 
 
Dr. Matt Corbin requested a tour of the Health Department and Molar Roller, meet department 
head and staff. Garrett Higdon would like that as well. Ms. McGaha would be happy to arrange 
this. 
 
 
March 26, 2023 
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Announcements: 
 
 
 

Adjournment: 
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Dr. Matt Corbin asked for clarification regarding the proposed review of Environmental Health 
Fees. After some discussion among the group, Ms. McGaha said there would be more 
information provided and further discussion at the next meeting.  
 
 
None 
 
 
 
Garrett Higdon made a motion to adjourn the meeting. Ellen Shope seconded the motion. 
Motion to adjourn passed unanimously at 7:53pm. 
 
 
 
Amanda Cowart 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
         
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 


